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Abstract 

Deviant consumer behavior is approaching epidemic 
proportions, yet has received little research atten­
tion. Several problems inherent in the area have 
impeded both management action and research progress. 
This paper reviews these problems and suggests prior­
ities for both management action and future research. 

I nt rodurti on 

. Deviant consumer behavior may be defined as behavior 
in a marketing context that society considers inap­
propriate, i !legal or in conflict with previously 
accPpted sociPtal norms. Some examples include shop­
lifting and othPr pilferagP, price altPring, destroy­
ing or damaging merchandise, marring instore fixtures 
or n•strooms, writing of "had" checks, consumer fraud, 
and tl11• I ike. Such behavior is rampant and is on the 
i ncr<'aSP. Yet, little marketing rPsearch has been 
d<'vol<·d to this issu<• (see Mills, 1979 for a review of 
studit•s in lht• an•a), 

Probl~ns For Researeh In The Area 

That comparalivl'ly Little research attention has been 
paid to this area by marketing scholars perhaps may be 
illustrative of several problems including (1) lack of 
adequat<· conceptual frameworks, (2) ethical and legal 
issues, and (J) special methodological research prob­
lems, 

Lack of Adequate Conceptual Frameworks 

With the 
(Mills, 
suffered 

exception of some recent pioneering work 
1979), most consumer deviance studies have 
from the lack of an actionable theoretical 

base. Thus, more conceptuaL work and empirical tests 
need Lo he done to guide research in the area. 

Ethical and f.pgal Problems 

'l'h<• rath•·r· sc•nsitiv<' n:1t11r!' of d!'vianl consum!'r behav­
ior also m:d«·s for· a numiH•r of potential n·s<•arch 
dPsign prohl,.ms. Whi I<• it is possible to design an 
<'xperinwnta I study to capture or reveal deviant of­
fpnders, for example, tlw ethnical aspects are not so 
cL<·ar-cnt. A field study ol deviant consumers may 
also represent considerable ethical considerations for 
the researcher (e.g., Humphreys, 1970), as may various 
1Pga1 considerations. 

Special Methodological Research Problems 

Several special methodological questions must often 
also be dealt with. For example, what is the appro­
priate sampling frame? Should one utilize apprehended 
offenders (admittedly a very biased sample) or a more 
generalized sample? Utilizing self-reported deviants 
appears to offer a reasonable approach, although this 
and more projective methodologies are admittedly 
rather "soft". Some researchers (e.g., Geurts, et. 
al., 1975) have attempted to utilize the randomized 
responsr· design to good effect. However, this ap­
proach has several drawbacks. 
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Problems for Management Action 

Management of affected businesses are also faced with 
a number of problems. These include problems of an 
economic nature, lack of a mechanism allowing for 
coordinated investigations of apprehended deviant 
offenders, the legal and social aspects of dealing 
with consumer deviants and the irritation and anxiety 
of customers due to stringent security procedures. 
These problems have severely hampered management 
action in this area . 

Priorities for Management Action 
and Marketing Research 

Severa 1 priorities exist, then, for both managerial 
action and for marketing research. Critically impor­
tant are studies which shed further light on the 
motivational aspects underlying the deviant consumer 
behavior problem, especially as this may differ for 
different demographic or socioeconomic groups. 
Additionally, further research attention must be 
directed towards the interaction between the store 
environment and the individual as this is reflected in 
consumer deviance. Additional attention must also be 
directed toward determining the most effective methods 
for alleviating deviant consumer behavior. Coordi­
nated management action and cooperative efforts 
between affected businesses are also of primary impor­
tance, as are more attempts at public relations and 
other consumer-oriented activities. 
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